MTA BOARD MEETING

APRIL 24, 2003

SUBJECT:
BOARD MOTION TO STUDY THE FEASIBILITY OF ASSIGNING INDIVIDUALS ON WORKERS’ COMPENSATION TO BE OBSERVERS AT MTA PARKING LOTS, FACILITIES AND KEY STATIONS

ACTION:
RECEIVE AND FILE AND DIRECT STAFF TO REPORT BACK

RECOMMENDATIONS

A. Receive and file report that MTA staff study the feasibility of a parking lot observer program based on Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority’s (WMATA) Program that assigns individuals who are on workers’ compensation to be observers at parking facilities, key stations and stops throughout the city to monitor and report suspicious activity.

B. Direct staff to report back with a comprehensive Transitional Duty Safety Patrol Program and implementation plan.

ISSUE
At the March 23, 2003 Board meeting, Motion Number 21, proposed by Director Bernson was passed requesting that staff look at the feasibility of using MTA employees who are on workers’ compensation and medically capable be assigned to a parking lot, MTA facility or key station observer program based on a similar program implemented at Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority.  In addition, Director Allison Yoh requested that the feasibility study include consideration of utilizing MTA employees on workers’ compensation as Transit Information Officers.  It is anticipated that this type of program would reduce workers’ compensation cost to the MTA by returning employees to work on an alternative special duty assignment and, in addition, contribute to a safer transit system.  

BACKGROUND
Communication with the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority’s (WMATA) Deputy Police Chief Jan Mader confirms that management approved a Parking Lot Observer Program on June 26, 1997.  He reports that although the 

program was originally established for parking lot observation, it has been expanded to include stations and other WMATA facilities.

Their Program was established by the General Manager to provide alternative work to employees, who were injured in the course of their regular duties with the Authority, were eligible for workers’ compensation benefits, who medically qualified for limited duty and positions were not available within their assigned office.  The primary responsibility of employees assigned to their special duty program is to report crimes, unsafe conditions and suspicious situations to the WMATA Transit Police and as needed to enlighten patrons in public transportation on various safety, schedule, and direction issues.  Their Program started with fifteen employees and presently operates with a pool averaging thirty employees.  It is to be noted that as special needs arise, all Departments have the ability to volunteer one or more of their budgeted positions on a temporary basis to augment the Program with additional positions.

Core parameters of the WMATA Program:

· All WMATA employees, represented and non-represented, are eligible for special limited duty Observer Program participation.

· Employees retain salary and benefits of their originating department.

· The employees’ department budget continues to be charged for the salary and benefits for the duration of temporary assignment.

· The Program is managed jointly by Risk Management and the Director of Transit Police and Security

· Program participants are supervised by the Office of Transit Police and Security and as applicable WMATA Department Management

· Participants are randomly monitored at their assigned location to ensure compliance to the mission of the Program

· The WMATA Workers’ Compensation Division determines the employees’ eligibility for temporary Observer Program assignment based upon provided medical information. 

· The Transit Police and Security Department conducts orientation sessions for each employee participating in the Program on the first day of their assignment.  Employees are instructed to position themselves in a vantage point where they can observe the entire parking lot or station, if possible.  Employees, if medically capable, also walk through the parking lot/station on a regular basis.  Employees observing suspicious activity are not responsible for taking police action and individual(s) are not to be confronted.  The Transit Police Communications Division is notified in such circumstances via the station’s telephone, or the cellular telephone

· Employees are assigned not only to Metro Rail stations that have parking lots that are owned, operated or controlled by the Authority, but also WMATA employee parking locations, various station platforms and Authority facilities as needed

· Program participants, on an as needed basis, distribute safety, crime prevention, schedule and fare brochures and provide general information on the use of the system

· Program participants telephonically report to the Transit Police Communications Division from assigned report locations at the beginning and conclusion of their tours of duty, and as directed

· Program participants involved in infractions of Authority rules or Parking Lot Observer Guidelines, while engaged in the Program, are subject to removal from the Program and possible administrative action

· Program participants are issued and required to wear a WMATA safety vest during duty assignment

· The location of assignment for Program participants may change based upon Authority needs

· Program participants observing suspicious activity, such as, threats to public order, acts of graffiti, disorderly conduct, are NOT responsible for taking action and are not to confront individuals.  Upon witnessing or being informed of suspicious acts inside or outside of any WMATA facility the Observer must:

A. Notify the Transit Police Communications Division immediately utilizing provided communication equipment

B. Avoid intervention with persons involved in an observed incident

C. Make no statements or give any information concerning the incident to anyone except authorized personnel 

D. Record on provided clip board forms pertinent time/location and observation data

E. Any request for special service and/or assistance must be referred to the Transit Police Communications Division

· WMATA uniforms are not worn while on Observer assignment.  Casual appropriate dress is permitted but the safety vest must be worn at all duty times

· If more than one employee is assigned to a single location, one employee, if medically capable, must be roving

· Personal vehicles are not used to patrol parking lots.  If an employee drives and parks a personal vehicle at a Metro Station, a specially issued Parking Lot Observer Permit is provided and must be prominently displayed inside the front windshield of the vehicle

· Program participant medical status is reviewed by the WMATA Workers’ Compensation Division on a continuous basis.  If medical restrictions are modified, the employees’ originating department is consulted as to accommodation

· The maximum duration for Observer Program assignment is six months.

FEASIBILITY
The following MTA departments participated in determining:

· Whether or not an Observer Program is feasible under current collective bargaining agreements,  

· Start up cost requirements, material, vehicle and communication resource needs and 

· Management/supervision time requirements.

Risk Management and Workers’ Compensation
Analysis of present operating claim management practices within existing staffing levels, present resources, and budget could support the implementations of an Authority Observer Program.  Staff presently monitors on a continuous basis the medical status of each workers’ compensation claimant and provides originating departments with physical capacity/limitation information.  Workers’ Compensation Division Management and Supervision can produce the necessary detailed information in report format to support the Observer Program concept within timeframe requirements.  Risk Management is prepared to manage the overall responsibility for program design and function.

Corporate Safety
Analysis of current visible safety vest stock reveals a sufficient quantity is available to support an Observer Program without additional ordering.  Further, within current staffing limits, various safety brochure/fliers can be authored for production and distribution to select populations as needed.

Corporate and Sector/Rail Safety Specialists will provide periodic location safety inspections in support of an Observer Program to assure that participants are provided appropriate safety and operating resources.

Service Sector/Rail Operations
A survey of each Service Sector and Rail Division Management confirms that present functioning hand held walk about communication unit stock is available to support an Observer Program without budget impact.  Further, an adequate number of Authority golf carts and pool vehicles are accessible for immediate assignment to an Observer Program without impacting other needed tasks.

Labor Relations
The Chief Labor Relations Officer and staff reviewed the concept and operating aspects of developing and implementing an MTA Observer Program.  A review of current collective bargaining agreements and Authority rules, policies, practices and guidelines do not prohibit the development and implementation of an Observer Program.  It is the request of the Chief Labor Relations Officer to have program orientation briefing sessions with each collective bargaining unit as program details are developed and prior to any implementation.  Further, it was recommended that the Program be titled “Transitional Duty and Safety Patrol Program”.

Security
The Director of Security, Chief of Police and Transit Police Lieutenant, reviewed the concept of an Observer Program and stipulate that such a program has the potential to significantly enhance safety and security at MTA locations.  The Security Department in coordination with the personnel from the Transit Police Department can provide Security/Safety training and assistance to support the development and implementation of an Observer Program.

Human Resources
A Human Resources Management review of Observer Program participant job functions has determined that as a limited time special duty assignment it does not require the preparation and approval of a new employee title classification.  Further, Human Resources support the recommendation of Labor Relations by naming it Transitional Duty and Safety Patrol Program.  As such, employees can be potentially assigned to parking lot tasks, as well as, to station information support.

NEXT STEPS
Risk Management with support from various MTA Departments will develop a comprehensive Transitional Duty Safety Patrol Program for temporary special duty assignment service at parking lots, stations and other MTA facilities during the next thirty days and will present at the May Executive Management and Audit Committee Meeting.  

ATTACHMENTS

A.
WMATA Parking Lot Observer Program

B. WMATA Parking Lot Observer Guidelines
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